Minutes of the Tysoe Parish Council Meeting
Held on Monday 1st September 2014 at 7.15pm
Present:
Cllrs Sewell, Allen, Collier, Forrester, Locke, Paxton, Sinclair, & Smith 
In attendance:

DC Roache 
Apologies:

CC Seccombe
Public 


25
Minutes from the meeting held on the 7th July and 14th Aug 2014 were agreed and signed.
	Declaration of interest – Cllrs Paxton & Sinclair declared a non-pecuniary interest in rent review of the Land at Breach Furlong.
1.  Actions from previous minutes

Rent review – The memo of agreement, as previously agreed by all Councillors had been signed by Mr West.  Cllr Sewell signed it on behalf of the Parish Council.  The Clerk will now submit the signed agreements to Sheldon Bosley and thank them for their help with this matter.  
Kerb Stones – Cllr Locke said that there had not been a lot of progress.  This work has been agreed and within this years budget which runs until April 2015.  The work will definitely be undertaken.  A decision on which of two pavers to use was agreed by the Council. 
Bench in the village – Cllr Locke advised that work on all of the benches had now been completed.   The work was undertaken within the agreed budget.   The only bench where work had not been undertaken is the one by Old Tree Lane which needs replacing completely at a cost of approximately £650.  The Parish council agreed to consider this within next year’s precept.
Notice board – Cllr Locke had received two quotes to stabilise the existing notice board, both at a cost of around £200.   The Parish Council agreed to build the cost of new notice board into next year’s budget.   In the interim it was agreed to undertake repairs to the existing board at a cost of £200.
Wall by Church – Cllr Locke reported that this is still a little bit up in the air.  Cllr Locke needed to know what the Parish Council would like him to negotiate with the householder.  Builders have suggested a figure of around £3250.  It had been established that the path at the side of the wall is owned by the Parish Council.   Parish Council where conscious of spending public funds however, they also believed that they had a duty to public safety.  Cllr Forrester was concerned about setting a precedent.   Cllr Sewell agreed that if we could find definitive title we would not contribute but party walls are always very difficult.  Go back to the land owner and try and negotiate a 60/40, with the 60% in the council’s favour split with a fall back of 50/50.
Basket Ball net – Cllr Allen reported that he had gone to look at the net and could not see anything wrong with it. 
Rule 6 Group Name – The Clerk had sent a letter, as agreed, to the Planning Inspector, SDC, and copy to DC Roache.  
Defibrillator – DC Roache had received an email from Claire stating that she had secured the same arrangement for both the defibrillator by the pre-school and the school.   The agreement was that the village raise £400 for each location and the Ambulance service would fund the other half.  The pre-school had achieved their total of £400 and the school are working on raising their funds.
Playing Field Fence – Two quotes have been received one from Charlie Harrison total £530 and from Peter Neal for £1100.   The quotes however, were not like for like.  Parish Council discussed whether the fence was worth replacing or whether a new fence was actually needed?   Need to ask both parties to quote on the basis of repairing the fence but include a low stile near to the ash tree.
Parking in the Village – CC Seccombe had responded by email which was read out.  Encourage event organisers to discuss with the police or ask local farmers for use of their fields prior to any event.
2.  New Matters
Village PC & Website – The village website is now up and running.  If anyone wants anything posting onto the website they should let the Clerk have an electronic copy.  The Clerk had obtained two quotes to purchase a PC for the village to use which will be placed in the Tea Rooms.   One was for £560 and the other for £567.   Agreed to go with the slightly higher cost as this computer will take up less space and has a fast processor.
Playing Field Equipment/Inspection – Agreed that the annual inspection should be undertaken.  Clerk asked to arrange this. Cllr Allen will meet with the resident who had put forward ideas for new equipment for the play area and once they have a firm proposal will bring it forward to the Parish Council.
Freedom of Information Act PC publication Scheme – Agreed that we go forward with this.   The publication scheme will now be placed on the village website.
Land Adjoining Church Farm Court Planning – The interim Parish council meeting was to discuss this.   Agreed by a majority to reject the 9 house development proposal.  More information has come forward regarding this proposed scheme,   John Hunter had put together a report for the Parish council and this together with a letter of objection had been submitted to Stratford District Council.  
Churchyard Grant – Cllr Locke said that the churchyard fund was in the red and he had spoken to the Clerk who advised him that nobody had applied for the grant.   Cllr Locke gave some background as to how the requests for grant funding had come about.   In the beginning the Parish Council had made a donation of £2,000 and £500 per year for the next 5 years.  

Cllr Locke advised that the funds were simply for mowing and hedge trimming.   The only other income the Churchyard has is when someone is buried in the churchyard.    

The Parish Council agreed that it is desirable to have a churchyard and cemetery in good order.   Agreed to make a donation of £1,000 and will review this next year.
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	3. Neighbourhood Plan 
Cllr Allen attended the last meeting.   A representative from the NPG gave an update.

The response rate for the Neighbourhood Plan Survey was 43%.
Two quotes received for analysing the returned surveys.  The Osris quote was for £553.20 and the Research Solution quote was for £708.00.  Parish Council agreed to go with the lower quote from Osris.
Cllr Collier read out an article from the Tysoe Record regarding the Neighbourhood Planning Group and the Gladman appeal.   The particular concern was the fact that the article stated that the Neighbourhood Planning group would present at the Gladman appeal.  Clarification is needed to straighten out the fact that the NPG and the Rule 6 Group are separate entities.   Agreed that Cllr Forrester would include something regarding this in his next update in the Tysoe Record to clarify the situation.  
Email received from CDF the funding provider to say that our original plan stated that we would complete the Neighbourhood planning process by the 31st December 2014 if this is not now likely to happen we need to complete a grant variation request form.   The NPG representative did not think that the year end deadline would be met and it was agreed that the request to extend the funding should be made. The Clerk will ask Chris Butchart to complete this. 
In addition to this the next update is due by the 15th September when the Clerk will be away.   The Clerk has agreed with Chris Butchart that he will complete the update on the PC’s behalf. 
	Cllr Forrester

Clerk/C Butchart

	4. Planning Applications
Cllr Sewell reminded members of the public that the Parish Council would look at the plans.  Then if anyone was present who wanted to speak on behalf of any planning proposal they would be invited to speak.  Members of the public would then be invited to make comments on any proposals put forward.
14/02182/FUL – The Anchorage, Old Tree Lane, Upper Tysoe 
No agent or applicant came forward.  A member of the public stated that he would want to look at the materials before deciding.  Cllr Sewell stated that any planning application is available to view on the Stratford District Council website.   The Parish Council looked at the proposals.   The Parish Council agreed unanimously to support the application.
14/01814/OUT – Home Holdings, Lower Tysoe

The applicant spoke about the proposal.   He stated that he knew that Tysoe needs housing and this was a small site which has been done very sympathetically to the setting.   The agent then spoke saying that a few smaller sites coming forward over a period of time was surely preferable to large scale developments.  The agent queried whether Lower Tysoe should take some housing rather than all housing being in the main body of the village?   The agent made the point that this is an outline application.   Should this application be approved there will then be another full application with all the details.   The agent stated that they would be prepared to make a contribution to open spaces which if possible would stay within the Parish and that he felt the proposals seemed to be getting good local support.
Cllr Forrester stated he lived in Lower Tysoe and had a number of questions.   Is the site within the village boundary?  Cllr Forrester’s understanding was that Lower Tysoe was likely to have some development but if it did it would have to match the low density of the local setting.  

Cllr Paxton said that as his property was more or less adjacent to the site, he felt he should declare a non-pecuniary interest.   

DC Roache then stated that when the Core Strategy exercise was undertaken a dispersal approach was taken.  Middle and Upper Tysoe was the evidence base for this.   DC Roache’s understanding was that Lower Tysoe was separate and that any development in Lower Tysoe may not count towards the quota that has been allocated to the service village.
Cllr Sewell asked if there were any members of the public with supporting or objecting comments.  Member of the public stated that without having seen the plans they would object to this.   Another member of the public stated that they supported the application.  They felt it had been very sympathetically done and they definitely supported it.   Another member stated that it is a very reasonable development and that Lower Tysoe should take a reasonable amount of development.   This may also prevent large scale developments being placed within the middle of the village.   They went on to say that they thought this development should be supported by the Parish Council.
Cllr Forrester stated that DC Roache said that her understanding is that any development within Lower Tysoe may not count towards Tysoe’s housing target but that this should be clarified.  The member of the public came back and said that is only DC Roache’s understanding and is not actually known.  DC Roache was asked to clarify the situation with Lower Tysoe.
DC Roache said to clarify she was not saying that there should not be any development within Lower Tysoe and believes that it is still seen as a hamlet and that is why any houses may not count towards the overall total for Tysoe.

Historically the inclination has been to push development in the local service villages.

A member of the public stated that he thought that development in Lower Tysoe is desirable but ribbon development should be avoided and the fields between Middle and Lower Tysoe must be kept as fields. 

Email from a resident of Lower Tysoe was read out stating that they felt that there were too many houses on the site.   A letter from a local resident was also read out objecting to the proposal and also stating that the proposal was outside the village building line.

Having debated and listened to the feedback and looked at the proposals the Parish council firstly wanted it noted that they have no objection per se to development in Lower Tysoe.  The unanimous view of the Parish Council was to object to the proposal as put forward for the following reasons: density, scale and height of some of the buildings on the site.   The present proposals appear to dominate the surrounding buildings. The Parish council would also like confirmation as to whether the site sits within the village boundary. 

14/0222/FUL – 1 Parke Row, Main Street, Tysoe – unfortunately plans had not been received from Stratford District Council in time for the meeting.   It was agreed that this application would need to be looked at with proper plans in front of the Parish Council.   A separate meeting to look at these plans was scheduled for Monday 8th September 2014 at 7.00pm in the Reading Room.
Wednesday 3rd September – Planning committee Meeting at Kineton following applications will be considered:

14/00180/VARY – Oaklands Stables 

14/01273/FUL – 9 Church Farm Court

13/02658/FUL – Lower Ground, Main Street, Tysoe 

Agreed that Cllr Sewell would speak at the Planning Committee meeting.  Cllr Sewell asked Parish Councillors for their input prior to the Planning Committee meeting.   
The Clerk had written to The Head of Planning to request a site visit.  However, the Parish Council were advised by DC Roache that any request for a site visit has to be made at the Planning Committee meeting.   Agreed that this would be done.
Cllr Sewell stated that the length and timing of the Gladman appeal hearing is very unfriendly from a Parish council perspective.   Most Parish Councillors have full time jobs and are not able to devote 8 days to attending an appeal hearing…DC Roache said that the important thing is to be there on the first day when the Inspector will go through people’s availability and schedule the hearing accordingly.
Keith Risk raised the question as to whether it is appropriate for someone from beyond the Parish council to speak.   Would he be able to add anything beyond what Stratford District Council and the Parish council representative are going to state?   Would the PC like a local resident to speak?  Member of the public stated that Keith Risk’s name featured quite heavily in the Gladman submission and Gladman may make something of this if he is not present.   The Parish Council agreed it would be very helpful to have sight of the Gladman documentation.   There was concern whether The Rule 6 Group are able to share documentation that has been made available to them and DC Roache was asked to clarify the situation with sharing of documentation that is not presently in the public domain.
Cllr Collier stated that we had previously agreed that the Parish Council would share with the Rule 6 Group what they had planned to say. 
	DC Roache
DC Roache

	5.  Receive & Consider any correspondence –
Email read out from a local resident regarding Horsehair weed growing on the verges near Lower Tysoe.  The Clerk was asked to get Thomas Fox to spray in this area.
Letter received from Sally, the retiring Post lady thanking the PC for their kind words.

	Clerk

	6.  Financial Administration

The following payments were proposed by Cllr Allen and seconded by Cllr Collier
Paul Pitts – July & Aug 2014                                  £104.00
Thomas Fox                                                             £585.60 & £878.40
MFM Services                                                         £248.00
Simon Cherry repairing village benches x 3           £350.00

Nicholls                                                                   £104.26 
Tysoe Church Yard                                               £1,000.00
	

	7. Councillors’ Reports and items for future agenda
Cllr Collier stated that two driveways have been put onto the main road over the village green and was this in order?   It was agreed that this was in the original planning permission
Cllr Forrester had been contacted by a local residents regarding overhanging elder needing cutting back by Herbert’s Farm in Saddleton Street.  The Clerk was asked to write to Herbert’s Farm asking them to attend to this.

Cllr Forrester raised the ground works that are presently underway by the Orchard, Main Street.  Cllr Forrester questioned whether the culvert that had been put in place was large enough?   DC Roache has also checked this and spoken with the developer.  The culvert is large enough but the developer has agreed to dig the ditch out.   
It was felt that congratulations should be given to the Tysoe Social Club Committee for the first ever Flower Show after-show event which had been a great success.

Cllr Sinclair raised a concern regarding a dead tree in the conservation area.  Agreed that Cllr Sinclair should take a photograph and send it to the Clerk who will then liaise with the planning department regarding the need for planning permission.

It was also agreed that Cllr Sinclair would bring a report regarding a number of trees in the village that may require work to a future meeting.
Cllr Allen mentioned that there were a lot of pot holes in the village.  Agreed the Clerk should send an email to Jeff Morris at Warwickshire County Council to ask when the work is going to be undertaken.

 
	Clerk
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	8.  Public Participation
Member of the public asked whether a notice could be placed at the back of the vicarage regarding dog fouling.   Cllr Locke agreed to do this.
A member of the public raised concerns about a tree at the back of garages on Avon Way.  The Parish Council stated that this was the responsibility of Orbit and they need to contact Orbit.

Member of the public stated that the village benches were a big improvement and could the Parish Council now maintain these on an annual basis.  Agreed that this was a good idea
Member of the public asked whether rather than botch up the existing notice board, could you not put this onto the wall?  Parish Council advised that they do not own the building and it is a listed building.  Agreed that it was a perfectly valid suggestion for future consideration but that a short term fix was what was needed.    
A member of the public wanted to clarify the position with the Judicial review.   The residents of Church Farm Court took forward a Judicial review.   This is not a simple procedural issue it is more fundamental as to the way Stratford District Council handled the case.   Stratford District Council are not challenging the judicial review as they had not properly considered the evidence from English Heritage and the reports put forward by Bellars and Davies.  
DC Roache wanted to thank the organisers and participants of the cricket on Saturday it was an excellent event.

Closure of the meeting to the Public and press at 9.25pm
Next ordinary meeting will be held on Monday 6th October 2014.   Please send any agenda items to the Clerk by Friday 26th September 2014
	Cllr Locke



	9.  Personnel Matters

The payment of the Clerk’s wages for August 2014 and the HMRC payment were agreed.  
	


